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Principal: Ralph Viczko 

E-mail: ralph.viczko@horizonsd.ca 

P.O. Box 40  Lake Lenore, SK   S0K 2J0 

Website: 

http:/www2horizonsd.ca/school/lakelenore 

Twitter: @LLenoreLancers (Lancer Athletics) 

                @lakelenschool (Lake Lenore School) 

Telephone: (306) 368 2333 or 368 2400 

 

Lake Lenore School Handbook 
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Lake Lenore School 
“To Be The Best We Can Be” 

 
MISSION STATEMENT 

The mission of the Lake Lenore School is to provide a learning 
environment that fosters respect, trust, and pride, in the 

students, the school, and the community. We strive to achieve 
personal excellence and to become caring, courteous, 

responsible individuals, who are literate,  
life-long learners in a global society. 

 

 

Welcome!   Principal’s Message 
 

 Welcome to the 2019/2020 school year. Lake Lenore School 
offers a full range of academic and extra - curricular opportunities for 
our students. We are very fortunate to have the quality of staff and 
facilities to help our students “be the best they can be”. 

Students and parents, I encourage you to utilize all the 
resources we have here at Lake Lenore School to achieve all of your 
personal, academic, artistic, and athletic goals. Our staff is eager to help 
you in any way possible.  Should anyone have questions or concerns 
please contact my office at 306-368- 2333 and I would be happy to 
speak to you about them. 
 Wishing all of you a fantastic school year. 
 
R. Viczko 

 

 

 

Lake Lenore School Staff 
 

          Valerie Bauml            Cecile Gerwing 
          Tiana Hauser            Florence Schreiner (EA) 
          Curtis Strueby           Petra Hogemann (on mat leave) 
          Bonnie Kolbeck           Ralph Viczko (Principal) 
          Lindsey Korte            Erin Batty 
          Rhona Brinkman (Librarian)    Donna Haeusler (Secretary) 

 
 

Bus Drivers  Caretakers 
 

                           Saunya Armstrong            Colleen Hartl 
                           Paul Stafford            Allan Hartl 

 

Student Services 
 

Sharon Bates (Band Director)               Carla Jule (Student Counselor) 
Helen Weyland (Speech Pathologist)  Brent Loehr (Career Counselor) 

                Jasmin Richter (OT)                Rosanne Griffin (Driver Ed Instructor) 

 

School Community Council 
 

Linda Mattock (School Trustee) 
Elected parent/community members:                                                                                                

Laurie Meyer – Chairperson                                                                                                               
Leanne Moorman – Secretary/Treasurer 

Carmen Lung – Vice Chairperson 
Aaron Politeski 

Appointed members:                                                                                                                                      
Ralph Viczko (Principal), Val Bauml (teacher rep.), 
Jace Collins and Dalton Kiedrowski  (student reps.) 

 

The School Community Council’s role is to encourage and facilitate parent and 
community engagement in school planning and improvement processes.  
Monthly meetings are held the first Tuesday at 7:30 p.m. at the school.  The 
Annual Meeting and elections are held in February each year.  The SCC hosts an 
Annual Open House in October and supports both the Breakfast for Learning 
and Volunteer Reading programs. 



Recesses and Breaks – Bell times 
 

K to Grade 8  Grade 9-12 
                             8:45 Warning Bell 
    8:50-8:55(O Canada & Announcements) 

Period 1  8:50-9:55   8:55-9:55 
Period 2  9:55-10:55  10:00-11:05 
Recess  10:55-11:10  
Period 3  11:10-12:15  11:10-12:15 
Noon  12:15-12:55  12:15-12:55 
Period 4  12:55-1:55  12:55-1:55 
Recess  1:55-2:10   1:55-2:10 
Period 5  2:10-3:15   2:10-3:15 

 
Parents please refrain from texting/messaging students during scheduled instructional 
times. If necessary, please call the school during break times to speak with your child.  
 

Arrival Time 
Students should not come to school prior to 8:35 a.m. unless they have a team practice 
or tutorial session.  Students are not allowed in classrooms until 8:35 a.m. to allow 
teachers to use their time effectively to prepare lessons and materials before the arrival 
of students each day. Morning supervision does not begin until 8:35 a.m. 
 

Visitors to Lake Lenore School 
All visitors to Lake Lenore School are welcome. School regulations state, however, that 
all visitors must report their presence and reasons for their presence to the School 
Office. All entrances are locked during the school day. We ask that all visitors use the 
main High School entrance security door to request access to the building. 

 Please note that all entrances are monitored by security cameras. 
 

Bus Loading Zone/Parking 
The lane immediately adjacent to the school is designated as a school bus loading zone, 
Monday through Friday from 8:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
 
Staff/students are asked to park in designated parking areas. Additional parking is 
available in the church parking lot south of the school. 
 

Wifi Access 
Horizon School Division provides free public WiFi access to students, parents and guests 
in all its facilities.  

Network: Horizon-Public Password : guest123 

Subject/Credits 

Lake Lenore School provides all core subject areas for both elementary and secondary 
students. In addition, we are fortunate to be able to offer elective subjects such as: 
Visual Art, Home Economics and Industrial Arts to order to provide our students with 
diverse learning opportunities. 

 
Required Areas of Study  
The seven Required Areas of Study within the Core Curriculum are:  
• language arts  
• mathematics  
• science  
• social science  
• health education  
• arts education  
• physical education  
 
The following outlines the credit policy for secondary education in Saskatchewan. 
Area of Study   Minimum Credits Required 
   

English language arts  5  
Mathematics  2  
Science  2  
Social science (includes Canadian Studies)  3  
Health education/physical education  1  
Arts education/practical and applied arts  2  
Sub-Total  15  
Electives  9  
Total  24  

 
Lake Lenore School encourages student and parents to choose as many subjects as 
possible to leave all options open to them in pursuit of post-secondary education and 
employment opportunities. Gr 11 and Gr 12 students are allowed to have only two 
one-credit spares in the school year.  

 

Band 
 

Students at Lake Lenore have the opportunity to participate in our area’s band 
program. Individual/small group lessons are conducted during the school day with 
large group rehearsals held Thursdays afterschool. Students are assessed and 
evaluated as with any school subject and will receive grades during reporting periods. 
Students in Gr 10, 11 and 12 will receive credits on their ministry transcripts.  



 

 

Annual Events & Programs 
 

 Terry Fox Walk   September 
 Volunteer Reading Program  October-May 
 Breakfast for Learning Program October-May 
 Open House & Book Fair  October 
 Remembrance Day Program  November 
 Christmas Concert   December 
 SRC Christmas Dinner   December 
 LLIT     January 
 WWIT     February 
 Telemiracle    March 
 Ski Trip     February/March 
 Volunteer Lunch   May 
 Playday & Barbeque   June 
 Celebration Day   June 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Student Evaluation & Assessment Policy 

Evaluation and assessment of student’s progress in achieving the learning 
outcomes in each curricular area are a fundamental aspect of a successful education. 
Teachers will use the most appropriate assessment tool – diagnostic, formative or 
summative, when measuring these learning outcomes.                                                                                                                  
(See Horizon Administrative Procedure AP- 360 available on Horizon School Division 
website)  

Teachers will engage students in the assessment process at an age 
appropriate level.  Assessment expectations will be clear and communicated to students 
within one week of the commencement of the class of instruction. Continuous and 
timely feedback is expected.  

 
Reporting Periods  

 K to Gr 5 – student progress reports shall be made at least 3 times per 
academic year. 

 Gr 6 to Gr 12 – student progress reports shall be made at least 4 times per 
academic year. 

 Teachers are expected to communicate throughout the year with parents 
and/or caregivers to report on student progress.  

Interviews are held 2 times in an academic year. Three way conferencing – Parent –
Student – Teacher is encouraged. 

 
Final Exams 
 
Students enrolled in Gr 10 - 12 credit subjects (10, 20 or 30 Level) will be required to 
write final exams in that subject area unless otherwise specified by the subject teacher.  
Physical Education and Practical and Applied Arts classes are examples of classes in 
which a final exam may not be required.  
 

 Gr 9 students enrolled in Gr 10 credit subjects (10 Level) will be required to 
write a final exam in that subject area if required by the subject teacher. 

 
The practice of conferring recommends in all subject areas is discontinued. 

 
 

 



Extra-Curricular Activities 
 

SRC 
 

The Student Representative Council is a volunteer body of student leaders who, with the 
guidance of a staff advisor, plan many student events through the school year and 
represent student interests and perspective to staff and administration. Some examples 
of the events that the SRC are Spirit Days, Christmas Dinner and Food Days.  Fundraising 
efforts and student activity fees help to support the activities that are planned 
throughout the school year. Through their leadership, our SRC makes a significant 
contribution to our school community. 
 

Yearbook 
 

A yearbook is a fantastic way to revisit school memories in the short and long term. 
Yearbooks help us to celebrate the achievements and moments in students’ lives, past 
and present. Our Yearbook committee strives to create and design such a memory book. 
The committee offsets the cost of producing a high quality yearbook each year with 
fundraising efforts in order to make the yearbook affordable for all families.   
 

Lancer Athletics 
 

Lake Lenore School provides many athletic opportunities for our students. These include 
cross country, track and field, badminton, soccer and basketball. We have a long 
standing tradition of excellence in regards to our Lancer Athletic program. Although the 
excellence has led to many successes at the district, regional and provincial level, we 
encourage student participation above all else. Student participation, first and foremost, 
is the key to our athletic program. 
 
High school sporting events are an extension of the classroom. Coaches and athletes are 
expected to conduct themselves in a manner that reflects positively on the school and 
community. Lake Lenore School promotes the learning of life long skills through sport. 
While there are many life skills that can be learned through sport, there are four skills 
that we have proudly displayed in our gym. These are: self-discipline, commitment, 
responsibility and intensity. We hope that we can instill these four and many more life 
skills that our students here at Lake Lenore School need to become successful in their 
future endeavors. 
 
Lake Lenore School supports and strives to maintain compliance with Saskatchewan 
High School Athletic Association’s policy in regard to spectator conduct. 
http://assets.ngin.com/attachments/document/0044/3003/F_POLICIES_2nd.pdf 
(Page 77) 

 

 

Horizon School Division Board Policies 
 

 For a complete list of board policies, please visit the Division  
website at www.horizonsd.ca.  

 
Each fall we ask that parents review the following policies in particular: 

Permission for use of Student Work and Personal Information (AP-181) 
Locker Use Agreement (AP-359) 

Acceptable Use of Technology Procedure (AP-140) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Criminal Record Check & Vulnerable Sector Check 
 

In accordance with Horizon School Division policy, all volunteers in contact with our 
students (chaperones, drivers, etc.) must attain from their local RCMP detachment, 
a Criminal Record and Vulnerable Sector Check (CR/VS). As a volunteer, there is no 
cost for this. Please bring a copy of the letter that was sent home requesting a 
CR/VS check from the school. If you require another copy of this request, please 
contact the school. When you have received a CR/VC, please ensure that the school 
receives a copy, as we are required to maintain accurate records. The CR/VS is valid 
for three (3) years and will require renewal after that time. We will do our best to 
notify individuals of the expiration.    
 

 

 

 

http://assets.ngin.com/attachments/document/0044/3003/F_POLICIES_2nd.pdf
http://www.horizonsd.ca/


 

 

Other Services 
 

Lake Lenore Childcare Centre 
Lake Lenore Childcare Centre is a non-profit corporation committed to servicing and 
supporting the community in establishing and administering high quality childcare 
between the ages of 18 months to 12 years of age. 

 
 

Lake Lenore Before & After 
School Program 

This program has been created to address the increasing number of children in and 
around our community who required childcare.  In conjunction with the Lake Lenore 
Childcare Centre, the BASP will work with parents to ensure children are supervised  
in a safe and educational environment. 

For more information please contact our office at: 
306-368-2285 or email us at 
l.l.childcare@hotmail.com 

 
 

Piano Lessons 
 

Private piano lessons are available on-site during the school day at Lake Lenore 
School by Registered Music Teacher Christy Waldner.  Lessons are available for 
children ages 4 and up. For information, please contact: Christy Waldner at 
306-682-2115 (home); 306-231-9615 (cell) or k.c.waldner@sasktel.net 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lake Lenore School Policies 
 

Parent Concerns 
 

Parents should contact their child’s teacher first when they have concerns or questions 
regarding a particular subject or a classroom routine or policy.  The teacher is in the best 
position to deal with these concerns, but can do nothing until made aware of the 
problem.  Most problems can be solved with a simple phone call, and many 
misunderstandings will be avoided. 
 

Tobacco/Vaping Prohibited 
 

Lake Lenore School strives to provide safe, caring and healthy environments for all 
students, employees, community partners, visitors and guests. Recognizing that the use 
of tobacco and/or the use of electronic smoking products is a significant health risk, 
Horizon School Division prohibits such use on all properties owned or operated by 
Horizon School Division. Please also see AP 159 – Tobacco and the use of Electronic 
Smoking Products. 
 

Shoes 
 
Students are asked to help keep the school clean by keeping one pair of shoes for 
indoors and another pair of shoes or boots for outdoors.  Shoes must have non-marking 
soles. 
 

Attendance 
 

Regular attendance is essential for achieving academic success, and the following steps 
will be taken to ensure regular attendance. 
  
Notes or phone calls from parents to the homeroom teacher or the secretary will be 
required to explain all absences.  This contact should be made prior to the absence.  Any 
notification not made prior to absence should be made as soon as possible. 
 
It is expected that students will miss classes only for legitimate reasons.  Students are 
responsible for all work missed in accordance with individual classroom teacher 
expectations. 
1. Truancies apply to situations where students are absent, without pre-notified 

parental explanation, for entire days, for individual classes, or for spares. 

2. It is expected that students will miss classes only for legitimate reasons. Students 

are responsible for all work missed in accordance with individual classroom teacher 

expectations. 

mailto:l.l.childcare@hotmail.com
mailto:k.c.waldner@sasktel.net


 

Lake Lenore School Graduation 
 

The following guidelines form the basis of the Lake Lenore School Graduation 
Policy. It has been developed by the school in collaboration with the School 
Community Council. 

1. The date of graduation is traditionally set as the last Friday of April. 
2. The church service will be voted on by the graduates/parents on a 

yearly basis. Participation is voluntary. 
3. If a lunch is planned following a church service, it will be the sole 

responsibility of parents. 
4. The school is responsible for the Graduation Exercises in the gym. 
5. Formal escorts will not be part of the graduation ceremony. 
6. The grade 12 class will be responsible for the decoration of the gym 

and may choose to be responsible for the video presentation. If the 
grade 12s choose not to do the video presentation, the school will 
take responsibility for it. 

7. All plans will need to be approved and directed by the staff. 
8. Grade 12s will help with any clean-up remaining on the day following 

grad. 
9. The cap and gown photos will be arranged by the grade 12s on a 

Saturday or during a holiday break in February or March, not during 
school time. 

10. The grade 12s are responsible for finding a photographer and/or 
someone to video-record. The yearbook would like some prints, so if 
none will be available, please let the staff know so that pictures can be 
taken for yearbook purposes. 

11. If the class chooses a chemical free celebration, the school will help in 
the planning and the fundraising. The safe-grad party is the sole 
responsibility of the parents. Plans for safe-grad celebrations cannot 
include any Horizon School Division personnel, property or resources. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Lake Lenore School Discipline Policy 
“TO BE THE BEST WE CAN BE” 

 
To be effective, discipline must be both proactive and reactive. 
Proactive discipline teaches and recognizes appropriate behavior. 
Reactive discipline responds to inappropriate behaviour. 
 
The Lake Lenore School Staff recognizes the need for both proactive and 
reactive discipline in the school setting. Proactive activities and projects 
teach and recognize the appropriate behaviour that is displayed by the 
majority of our students the majority of the time. Reactive discipline 
focuses on school community service/restitution. 
 

REACTIVE DISCIPLINE 
 

The reactive discipline policy is based on the premise that consequences must 
be immediate, inevitable and escalating. 

1. NO CONSEQUENCES 
There are a number of “undesirable” behaviours for which “a reminder” is sufficient. (ie. 
running, moderately inappropriate behaviour/language…) 

2. MILD CONSEQUENCES 
Some undesirable behaviours need to be addressed with more than a reminder. (ie. 
putdowns, profanity, roughhousing, inappropriate cell phone use…) 
 
The student/staff member will complete a form for “inappropriate behaviour” detailing 
the offense. Homeroom teachers will be provided with a copy for reference. After 2 
such forms, a phone call will be made to inform parents that an incident has occurred. 
**Note – the homeroom teacher may, at their discretion, contact home as each incident 
occurs. 
 
After 3 such forms, the student will do 1 hour of “school community 
service/restitution”, after school, (ie. clean the boot racks, remove graffiti…) A letter 
goes home to parents after the student does community service. A student is able to 
“erase” a form by remaining “incident free” for two months. 

 

 
 



Procedure: 
2 forms – phone call home 
3 – review of forms; 1 hour school community service/restitution (within 3 days of 3rd 
offense) 
5 - phone call home 
6 – 2 hours school community service/restitution; relevant writing assignment 
7 – meeting with student, parent and administration 
8 – suspension cycle begins (1/2 day in school; 1 day in school; 1 day out of school; 
2,3,…) 

3. MAJOR CONSEQUENCES 
For some undesirable behaviours (ie. – fighting, threatening, defiance, vandalism, 
bullying, cyberbullying-(cell phone, social media or by other electronic devices), drugs 
(including alcohol), smoking on school grounds,…) the consequences must be 
immediately escalated. 

1st offense – 1/2day in school suspension  
2nd offense – 1 day in school suspension 
3rd offense – 1 day out of school suspension   
4th offense – 3 days out of school suspension 

 
Any time a student is suspended, a letter goes home to the parents. 
Administration reserves the right to leapfrog. (A first offense, if severe enough, may 
warrant a 3 day out of school suspension.) 
 
 

Bullying, Cyber-bullying, Harassment 
 

Lake Lenore School believes in the importance of providing students with a safe and 
secure environment. Therefore, acts or threats of violence, intimidation, bullying, cyber-
bullying or harassment on or by any person will not be tolerated. Students, parents and 
community members are asked to report incidents of violence, intimidation, bullying, 
cyber-bullying or harassment as soon as is reasonably possible to school personnel. 
When reporting incidents of bullying may not be desirable, students are encouraged to 
use the Report Bullying SK – Online Reporting Tool or Be Kind Online – Anti-Bullying 
Resources for Students – both resources are available on the Horizon School Division 
website. 

 

https://reportbullyingsk.edudata.ca/apps/bullying/report/en/ 
https://bekindonline.com/ 

 

 

 

Student Cell Phone/Electronic Device Use Policy 

Technology has become an integral part of all our lives, students included. Cell phones 

and other electronic devices can be useful tools in the workplace and in schools when 

used in a responsible, mature manner. Lake Lenore School recognizes the benefits of 

using technology as a learning tool in the classroom.  

At Lake Lenore School 

1. Students are allowed to use their cell phones during non-instructional times of 
the day – before and after school, breaks between classes, noon hour. 

2. Cell phone and other electronic devices are not to be used during instructional 
times of the day unless specifically required by the teacher. 

3. Parents please refrain from texting / messaging students during scheduled 
instructional times. If necessary, please call the school during break times to 
speak with your child.  

4. Students may use a cell phone or other electronic device during instructional 
times of the day only after they have asked permission from their teacher.  

5. Students using a cell phone or other electronic devices during instructional 
times other than when requested to do so by the teacher or without the 
teacher’s permission will be required to hand over the device to the teacher 
for the remainder of the class. Teachers will return the device at the end of 
the class. Repeat offenses or refusal will then be referred to administration as 
a discipline issue.  

6. Individual teachers will determine specific cell phone/electronic device policy 
and procedure in their classroom or subject area. Ex) Use of technology in 
Math class may not be the same in the Industrial Arts Lab or gymnasium. 

7. At all times students must exhibit responsible and respectful use of 
technology. 

a. Photos, videos, sound recording of students or staff without their 
consent and the sharing of such through texting or social media may 
be deemed as an invasive of that person’s privacy and may be 
referred to administration as a discipline issue.  

b. Photos, videos, or sound recording shared with intent to harm a 
person’s dignity, reputation or to intimidate may be considered 
illegal and will be referred to the proper authority.  

 

 
 

 

https://reportbullyingsk.edudata.ca/apps/bullying/report/en/
https://bekindonline.com/


Dress Code Policy 
 

Lake Lenore students and staff are expected to exercise good taste and to take pride in 
their personal appearance. Since the school is considered a place of work, students and 
staff are expected to dress appropriately when they attend school. Good judgment in 
dress is a sign of respect to self and others. Students (with the guidance of parents or 
guardians in the case of younger students) are asked to exercise good judgment and 
moderation in their choice of clothes to wear to school. 

Guidelines 
 

1. Students should at all times dress modestly. 
2. Clothing should be clean and neat. Excessively torn and tattered clothing is not 

appropriate attire for school. 
3. Clothing with inappropriate messages, explicit or implied is not permitted. 

Slogans advocating substance or alcohol use, vulgarities, prejudicial or sexist 
mottoes or symbols, or satanic messages have no place in a school. 

4. “Beach wear” is considered inappropriate school apparel. Attire that is 
revealing is not acceptable; this includes coverage of all under garments. 

        *Three Finger Rule- all straps should be as wide as the student’s three fingers 
5. Walking shorts, dress shorts and skirts that are modest in appearance are  

acceptable attire for school. Gym shorts worn outside of physical education 
classes are not acceptable attire for school. 
*Finger Tip Rule- shorts should extend past the fingertips of the student 
 when standing with hands to their side. 

          6.     Footwear must be worn at all times. Students and visitors are asked to  
                   remove wet or dirty footwear at the entrance.  

 7.    To remove outerwear such as overcoats and caps when attending to business 
 in a work or school setting is customary. Overcoats and caps are not      
 appropriate to wear in school. Caps should be removed when students enter  
 the building. (We would ask all parents to please do the same.) This is a 
 sign of courtesy. Each student is provided with a locker in which to store 
 outer garments during school hours. 
 

These expectations are not designed to hinder anyone’s right to choose clothes, but 
instead they are intended to assist students with the development of positive and 
responsible attitudes towards the work place and towards dress. 
 
NOTE: Any student wearing clothing that conveys messages or images not suitable for a school 
setting will be asked to change. Clothing will be provided at the office for students who are wearing 
unsuitable apparel. Repeated offences will result in a phone call to the parents outlining why the 
particular piece of clothing is deemed inappropriate for school. 

Community Use of the School 
 

As many of you may be aware, Lake Lenore School has had a Security Alarm 

system installed. This means that the school must be unlocked and locked 

by school personnel who have alarm code access. The Lake Lenore School 

Community Council is recommending a policy whereby any time the school 

is booked for community or individual groups that a $20 fee (payable to 

Lake Lenore SCC at time of entry) be charged to the group booking the 

event for school personnel for their time to unlock the doors, disarm the 

system and also to lock the school and re-arm the system after the event, if 

a member of the school staff needs to make a special trip to do so. 

Horizon School Division protocol has established “rental rates” for school 

use (ie. gym rental $25/hour for the first hour, etc), but in keeping with our 

tradition of keeping our school accessible to as many people as possible, 

the  LL School Community Council has waived these fees for nonprofit 

organizations. There are other schools in the division that have a fee for 

unlocking and locking the school and it has been well accepted. 

Community groups are strongly encouraged to make use of our school 

facility. All groups wanting to use the school must book the use of the 

school (gym, classroom, etc), through the Principal. The Principal will be in 

charge of designating a staff member to be responsible for unlocking and 

locking the school for the particular event. All groups using the school are 

reminded that adult supervision is required at all times and that the school 

must be left clean and in the condition it was before the event took place. 

If you have any questions regarding this policy, please contact the SCC 

Chairperson or Mr. Viczko. 

Lake Lenore School Community Council 

Ralph Viczko, Principal, Lake Lenore School, 306-368-2333 


